Senior U.S. Diplomat Makes a Trip to Myanmar 
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HONG KONG — A senior American diplomat met with government and opposition figures in Myanmar this week amid a review of United States policy toward the ruling military junta there. 

Stephen Blake, the director of the Office for Mainland Southeast Asia at the State Department, visited Myanmar as part of a tour of five countries in the region, the department confirmed. His visit also was reported in the New Light of Myanmar, the principal state-run newspaper.

Mr. Blake met with the foreign minister, Nyan Win, and other government officials, in the junta’s new and remote capital of Naypyidaw. While American envoys of Mr. Blake’s rank and position have visited Myanmar before, this was the first trip by a visiting U.S. diplomat to Naypyidaw. In 2005, the ruling generals moved the government there from the principal city of Yangon.

The state newspaper called the meetings “cordial discussions on issues of mutual interest and promotion of bilateral relations.” 

Mr. Blake did not meet with the reclusive leader of the junta, Senior General Than Shwe.

A State Department spokesman, Gordon Duguid, said Wednesday that the visit did not signal “a change in policy or approach to Burma,” and he stressed that a review of U.S. policy is still underway.

Secretary of State Hillary Rodham Clinton, frustrated over the junta’s intransigence on human and political rights, ordered the policy review.

“Clearly, the path we have taken in imposing sanctions hasn’t influenced the Burmese junta,” she said last month. “Reaching out and trying to engage them hasn’t worked either.”

The United States has a range of political and economic sanctions in place against Myanmar, and the State Department recently assailed the government in its annual human rights report, calling the junta “highly authoritarian” and accusing it of a broad series of abuses. (In something of a diplomatic slight, the State Department officially refers to Myanmar by its former pre-junta name, Burma; the department also uses Rangoon instead of Yangon.) 

Mr. Blake also met this week with the leading opposition figures known as “the uncles,” a U.S. official in Yangon confirmed Thursday. He did not connect, however, with Aung San Suu Kyi, the head of the opposition National League for Democracy. Mrs. Aung San Suu Kyi, the 1991 Nobel Peace Prize laureate, remains under house arrest at her home in Yangon; meetings between her and foreign diplomats are rare.

Earlier this week, the United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention declared that Mrs. Aung San Suu Kyi’s detention violated both international and Myanmar law. The group called for her immediate release.

Mr. Duguid said the United States is “committed to encouraging a genuine dialogue between the Burmese authorities and opposition that leads to a free and democratic Burma.”

The regime has pledged to hold “multiparty, democratic elections” in 2010 as part of its “road map to democracy.” The last previous election, in 1990, was a landslide victory for the opposition. The junta, however, refused to recognize the result and has remained in power ever since. 
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